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Executive Summary 
 
As of July 1, 2014 the hospital became an affiliate of Dartmouth-Hitchcock Health (D-HH).  Under the new 
structure, D-HH is the sole corporate member of the organization.  The affiliation provides for closer 
coordination of care for patients and provides a framework for population based health management between 
the organizations. 
 
During this fiscal year, Mt. Ascutney Hospital and Health Center collaborated with D-HH (and its subsidiaries) 
with several finance transactions.   

A) As of July 1, 2016, the hospital moved its investments to the D-HH investment pool, known as the D-
H Master Investment Program (MIP).  This move will allow the hospital to have access to superior investment 
management expertise and strategies; with improved market gains and reduced fee structure.  The hospital is 
invited to MIP meetings; however, does not have control over the strategies utilized within the investment 
program.   

B) As of July 1, 2016, the hospital was invited into and accepted membership with the Dartmouth-
Hitchcock Obligated Group (D-HOG).  At that time, the hospital refinanced existing bond and bank financed 
debt with Mary Hitchcock Memorial Hospital (also a member of D-HOG).  This debt consolidation and 
structure allows Mt. Ascutney Hospital to achieve approximately $150,000 in interest expense savings, 
annually.  This Obligated Group requires all members to be jointly and severally liable for the group’s debt. 

C) During the year, the hospital was able to move into the D-H Captive Insurance Program, with other 
affiliates which is estimated to provide savings and inflation avoidance of $72,000 on an annual basis.  The 
hospital is also participating in group purchase of stop loss insurance shadow captive for our self-funded health 
insurance plan, along with other members of the D-HH affiliation.  This provided $30,000 in savings in 
FY2016. 

 
FY 2016 ended with a net operating gain of approximately $142,000.  The year began with a usual, slow 1st 
quarter; results were in accordance with budget/expectations for the 1st quarter.  The 2nd and 3rd quarters gained 
some ground and after 9 months of the fiscal year, the hospital was slightly favorable to budget in operating 
margin.  This was due to strong expense management and steady admissions in the Inpatient areas. In the last 
quarter of the fiscal year, the hospital lost the services of two part time Specialty surgeons, who left the hospital 
to provide services at D-H permanently.  The impact of the loss of these services resulted in loss of Gross 
Revenue of over $1,500,000 for the three months.  Those services have not been replaced and this issue was 
discussed at the FY2017 budget hearing.   
 
Fortunately, the Payer Mix in the last quarter of the year was unexpectedly positive, which mitigated the loss of 
the surgeons.  This was contrary to our experience for two previous years where our payer mix of governmental 
payers had consistently increased. Shifts in payer mix from Medicaid to Commercial in Inpatient and Outpatient 
Ancillary areas generated significant positive variances in contractual allowances.  As a result, deductions from 
revenue were significantly under the original estimates.  Additionally, the lower volume in outpatient areas also 
increased our expected cost report settlement which also reduced the contractual allowances for the last three 
months. Other operating revenue was above budgeted expectations, buoyed by maturation of the 340b program. 
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Revenue 
 
In general, Acute revenue was on target, Swing was well above budget, and Rehabilitation was also above 
budgeted expectations. 
 
Acute and Swing days were slightly ahead of prior year, which reflects a smoothing and relatively consistent 
level of admissions over prior years. As compared to budget, Acute was slightly ahead of budget, however 
Swing days lagged behind budget. Net gross revenue was up about $500,000 on the combined unit.  An 
improvement in the payer mix shift from Medicaid to Commercial resulted in a favorable net revenue change.  
 
Rehabilitation days were about 4% above expectations for the year, and the related gross revenue was about 5% 
above target as well.  The renovation project in 2015 disrupted operations in the Rehab unit; however, that is 
now complete, and the effect on the Inpatient Rehab unit reflects steady referral pattern and ability to take care 
of more patients due to the private rooms created in the renovation. 
 
Outpatient revenues were about 4% under budgeted.  Operating Room cases were behind budget and prior year, 
connected to the loss of the aforementioned specialty surgeons.  The Emergency Room also saw fewer visits 
against the budget and prior year, as did Radiology and Laboratory.  The latter two ancillary services are driven 
by physician volumes to be discussed later.  Therapies (Physical and Occupational) visits both exceeded the 
budget and prior year. This reflects changes in the physical environment due to renovation, as well as improved 
work flow. 
 
Physician revenues were generally under budget overall, however Primary Care was significantly behind budget 
and prior year.  This is due to the loss of Primary Care providers, leaving the hospital and/or the area. The 
hospital replaced these physicians with Mid-level providers, however, it takes time to hire and get the new 
provider trained and up and running, which had a negative impact on the ability to see patients. This physician 
shortfall had a significant and negative impact on the Hospital’s OP Ancillary volumes.  Inpatient physician 
activity was above expectations, driven by the strength in Inpatient days for Acute, Swing and Rehab.   
 
Net Revenue 
 
Total gross revenues were under budget by about 2%.  At the beginning of the year,  contractual allowances 
exceeded expectations by a greater proportion, resulting in a negative variance; however, in the last quarter 
there was a clear improvement in Payer Mix.  This change came in the Inpatient areas, with a small number of 
Commercial patients occupying a bed for extended Rehab and/or surgery. During the most of the year however, 
the Hospital cared for a Swing patient with Medicaid who required extensive Pharmaceutical therapy.  The 
reimbursement for Medicaid Swing patients is less than 25 cents on the dollar for this particular patient, who 
was hospitalized for months, utilizing expensive therapy.  This has become somewhat of a trend, where the 
Hospital cares for more “ICF” level patients as a percentage on the Swing unit. Many of these patients were 
transferred from Dartmouth-Hitchcock as Swing patients but moved to ICF level during the course of their stay 
due to lack of ICF bed availability and the ongoing trend of for-profit nursing homes taking fewer and fewer 
Medicaid patients. They are typically hard to place to permanent and more appropriate settings and the hospital 
accepted 20% of the normal Swing level reimbursement for these ICF days. They were typically Medicaid 
patients.  
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Favorable levels of bad debt and charity care relative to budget offset some of the negative impact of 
contractual allowances.   
 
Other Operating Revenue 
 
Other operating revenue was above budget/ expectations for the year by about 22%, or about $624,000.  The 
difference was largely the maturation of the 340b drug program and the receipt of Meaningful Use funds that 
exceeded the budget. 
 
Expense 
 
Total expenses were about 2% below budget for FY 2016, due to continued focus on cost control throughout the 
year, as well as some positive surprises. 
 
The Hospital management has worked diligently to tightly control expenses that can be influenced, as related to 
FTEs, unnecessary overtime, and other expenses. Non-MD contracted labor and other discretionary items were 
also tightly managed, however they are under increase from year to year, as the Hospital begins to outsource 
and share resources with D-HH.  This is expected to be a continued trend, as more managers share duties 
between the organizations. Favorable benefit and pension expenses played a significant positive role as well.  
Health insurance was a positive surprise, due to positive utilization trends, while Pension expense had a 
favorable impact on operations during FY16. Much of the pension gain was “incidental” to market conditions 
and interests rates.   
  
I am available to address any additional questions that you may have.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
David C. Sanville 
Chief Financial Officer 
Mt Ascutney Hospital and Health Center 
 


